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Discrimination and violence based on colour and gender are much more prevalent and 
widespread as compared to that based on religion. This is because religion can be 
changed but colour and sex are relatively permanent. Toni Morrison’s novel The Bluest 
Eye is a classic example of literary enrichment which depicts the socio-economic 
conditions of the time. For the first time in the USA, a black girl child’s experiences are 
narrated in a systematic way in this novel. This article analyses the text from multiple 
perspectives. Along with literary analysis, system analysis, feminist analysis, an 
assessment from a human rights perspective is carried out in this study.  The article 
unearthed that the novel The Bluest Eye is not only centered around racism but also 
highlights class, caste, culture, gender, economic and education system, family and the 
society and how all these factors have an impact on an individual’s success in personal 
and professional life. A multi-perspective analysis of the novel through this study reflects 
that the novel is relevant even today in the globalized world as it tries to provide solutions 
for many socio-economic and cultural problems in the international arena due to multiple 
justice systems in the world.  

KEYWORDS: The Bluest Eye, Discrimination, Double Subalternization, Empowerment, 
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Introduction: 
 
‘Happy families are all alike; every unhappy family is unhappy in its own way.’ (Tolstoy 
2006)In African American literature, i.e. Black literature, feminist and racial perspectives 
were widely used thereby leading to the emergence of Black feminism, a school of 
thought that focuses on intersectionality, which states that gender identity, sexism, and 
class oppression, and racism are intricately interrelated. The most celebrated text of 
feminism, which is known as the feminist Bible, Simone de Beauvoir’s The Second Sex 
and Betty Friedan’s The Feminine Mystique, also ignore the ethos of black feminism. 
Black women had undergone double oppression along with the discrimination, brutality, 
and exploitation experienced by the African-Americans historically.  
According to the white standard of beauty, they were considered ugly, dirty, worthless 
and immoral. Feminism is not only about gender equality, but it is also about valuing the 
strength, health, empowerment, and education of women. It is relevant to quote G. D. 
Anderson here: “Feminism isn’t about making women strong. Women are already strong. 
It’s about changing the way the world perceives that strength.” Toni Morrison (Chloe 

Abstract 



Online International Interdisciplinary Research Journal, {Bi-Monthly}, ISSN 2249-9598, Volume-09, Jan 2019 Special Issue (04) 

 

 w w w . o i i r j . o r g                      I S S N  2 2 4 9- 9 5 9 8 
 

Page 289 

Anthony Wofford), the first African-American writer who received the Nobel Prize for 
literature in 1993 is well-known for her analysis of black female experience. A Professor 
Emeritus at Princeton University, also known as “D. H. Lawrence of the black psyche”, 
she played an important role in bringing black literature into the mainstream and 
depicting reality. In 2001, she was named one of "The 30 Most Powerful Women in 
America" by Ladies' Home Journal. 
Toni Morrison’s The Bluest Eye (1970) is her first novel which is a heart-wrenching 
story of Pecola Breedlove - the girl, whose wish for the eyes of a white girl reveals her 
contempt for her own racial identity. It raised challenging questions about the concept of 
beauty and the basis of oppression. It reflects the deeply ingrained impact of dominant 
white cultural values on black people. Self-hatred had spread in the black community like 
a plague. In fact, a majority of the Afro-American people accepted white cultural values, 
internalized them and developed resentment for their own community, and became the 
victims of their own self-loathing.  
The Bluest Eye is set in 1940’s USA when discrimination on the basis of skin color was 
highly prevalent and reflected in print media, movies and people’s behavior where norms 
of beauty were characterized by fair skin and related cultural attributes. The novel deals 
with varied themes such as family norms, gender justice, racist prejudice, parental love 
vs. marital love, and outer beauty vs. inner beauty. In this paper, an impact assessment of 
the novel is undertaken through literary analysis of the novel as well as the analysis from 
a feminist, post-modern and structural perspective to unearth the relevance of this literary 
work in contemporary times.  
The novel depicts the racist prejudice which existed in early 90’s USA and narrates the 
degradation of the protagonist Pecola and how she becomes the victim of circumstances. 
African Americans, with their traditionally African features, have always had an uneasy 
co-existence with the European (white) ideal of beauty (Ashe 1995, 579). The author says 
in the Afterword, “I focused, therefore, on how something as grotesque as the 
demonization of an entire race could take root inside the most delicate member of 
society: a child; the most vulnerable member: a female.” (Toni Morrison 1999) 
Pecola Breedlove, a dark complexioned ugly looking girl is the tragic heroine of the 
novel growing up in Morrison’s hometown of Lorain, Ohio after the period of Great 
Depression. She is an African-American girl who feels that her tragic life would have 
been better only if she had the bluest eyes. She is 11 years old and is from a poor family 
of the town that lives in a storefront of an abandoned store. She has a very strong 
obsession for white skin, blonde hair, and the bluest eyes. She believes that people would 
have valued her more if she had been fair. She always prays for the bluest eyes in the 
novel as she perceives that to have them is to be loved and is also the criterion for an 
ideal, happy life. Pecola’s desire to possess the bluest eyes is a form of self-hatred. Self-
loathing, especially racial self-loathing was very much implicit in her desire. 
Toni Morrison in Foreword to her novel reflects the exclusion of some individual or 
group: “The Bluest Eye” says, “There can’t be anyone, I am sure, who doesn’t know 
what it feels like to be disliked, even rejected, momentarily or for sustained periods of 
time. Perhaps the feeling is merely indifference, mild annoyance, but it may also be hurt. 
It may even be that some of us know what it is like to be actually hated — hated for the 
thing we have no control over and cannot change. When this happens, it is some 
consolation to know that the dislike or hatred is unjustified–that you don’t deserve it. And 
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if you have the emotional strength and/or support from family and friends, the damage is 
reduced or erased. We think of it as the stress (minor or disabling) that is part of life as a 
human.” (Toni Morrison 1999) 
The narrative is divided into four parts representing four seasons, beginning with autumn 
and ending with summer. As far as the structure of the novel is concerned, it is not a 
straightforward narrative. It opens with two fragments which form a prologue to the 
novel. Though the novel is divided into four seasons, it does not meet the expectations of 
these seasons. For example, spring is the symbol of rebirth and renewal and it is the 
season when Pecola is raped by her own father. Autumn is the season of harvesting when 
Pecola’s baby dies. Morrison has used the natural cycle of seasons to explain the 
unnaturalness and misery of her characters’ experiences.  
Dick and Jane primer, a paragraph from an elementary textbook in the first fragment 
represents the ideal home or a picture-perfect family and the thematic overview of the 
novel. The narrative is repeated twice in the same fragment and, in each repetition, the 
paragraph loses its structure although the words remain exactly the same. The second 
paragraph is devoid of punctuation marks and the third paragraph not only lacks 
punctuation but also the spaces between the words. The broken paragraph structure 
stands for the broken home, family and disintegrated/destroyed relationships. The final 
paragraph of the fragment does not make any sense, in the same way as Pecola, who turns 
insane towards the end of the novel. The narrative shows a transition from happy to 
gloomy side. Pecola’s father, Mr. Cholly Breedlove’s family background reveals his 
inhumane attitude.  He was abandoned by his parents when he was four days old and was 
raised by his aunt who also died when he became a teenager, which is replicated in his 
uncivilized character, who rapes his own daughter, an ultimate violation of his duties 
towards his family.  
An analogy between the marigolds and Pecola’s baby is done in the second fragment, in 
which Marigold represents the safety and well-being of Pecola’s baby. Marigolds signify 
the renewal of nature and they believe that if the marigolds grow, Pecola’s baby will 
survive.In Pecola’s case, this cycle of renewal is perverted by her father’s rape of her 
which is unnatural. The narrator explains that marigolds did not grow because the seeds 
were not sown properly and Pecola’s baby is dead as the seeds of the wrong person were 
sown in her womb.  
The Bluest Eye is “a bleak narrative of psychological murder” (Toni Morrison 1999). The 
book reflects upon wider social issues such as oppression and racial discrimination, 
meted out to the African-American community in the USA as well as gender inequality, 
double subalternization of African women and fate of children of broken families. The 
novel centered on the elite opinion that whiteness is the standard of beauty. The Bluest 
Eye is actually a pun-depicting eye-(I) and not eyes. ‘I’ stands for Pecola’s sad isolation 
as the young, innocent girl who merely wants to be loved, but has to struggle to cope with 
the hateful environment that she is thrust in, which affects the development of her 
personality and identity.  
The novel portrays a society where ‘racism’ is at its peak. Pecola was bullied on the 
school playground by a few school boys who called her ‘black emo’. According to John 
Storey, “Physical differences between human beings exist. But how they are made to 
signify is always a result of politics and power, rather than a question of biology.” 
Speaking about the concept of ‘race’, Storey also pointed out that white Europeans 
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believed that the human race was basically divided into superior whites and inferior 
others. (Storey 2014) It seems that this comparison between superiority and inferiority 
has already been made by God---evident in Thomas Carlyle’s work “Shooting Niagara – 
And After?” where the author stresses on the racial hierarchy in which the white people 
are the masters and the Negros, his subordinates. “The Almighty Maker has appointed 
him (the Nigger) to be a servant.” (JohnUlrich 2012) 

Even though the white people are meager in number in terms of color, they occupy a 
position of power and privilege. The power of whiteness is such that it exists outside the 
categories of ‘race’ and ethnicity. These categories are applicable only to non-white 
people. This is because whiteness is considered as a human norm and race & ethnicity are 
a deviation from the same. (Storey 2014) The normative power of white people needs to 
be considered as a cultural construct and the ‘blackness’ is defined as a symbol of 
ethnicity; on the other hand, ‘whiteness’ connotes the human. 

There are numerous instances in The Bluest Eye supporting the claim of whiteness being 
the standard of beauty. The novel also depicts that black people too potentially devalue 
the blackness and black culture. A reference to Shirley Temple’s picture on the mug (a 
fair and blue-eyed famous child actor) and the description of how Pecola loved drinking 
milk from that mug reveals the preference of white value. Another instance where Pecola 
had gone to the grocery shop to buy a chocolate bar which had the picture of a fair young 
girl called Mary Jane. The shopkeeper in the novel was very cautious while taking the 
money from her as he did not even want to touch his fingers to Pecola’s hands due to her 
dark complexion. At the same time, Pecola is tortured by a light-skinned boy called 
Junior. Thus she is portrayed as the victim of racist prejudice in the novel. 
Pecola a calm and submissive girl believes that it is due to the dark complexion that she 
is teased by school boys and also by a light-skinned girl, Maureen Peal. Junior, a light-
skinned boy tortures her by throwing a cat that scratches her, blocking her way and 
locking her in the room along with the cat. When he notices that she befriended the cat, 
his action of snatching the cat from Pecola and swinging it around by its tail which results 
in the cat falling on the radiator and dying reflects that a black girl’s life is worse than 
that of a cat. Junior’s false allegation that Pecola is responsible for the death of 
Geraldine’s favorite cat and Geraldine shouting at Pecola and calling her ‘a nasty little 
black bitch’ (Morrison 1999) is the real image showing humiliation of black women in 
America.  
Soaphead Church is a light-skinned man whose real name is Elihue Micah Whitcomb. He 
is the fortuneteller of the town, with a mixture of white and black ancestry. He is 
described as somebody who tries various jobs such as that of a priest, an advisor and an 
interpreter of dreams. He is also portrayed as a pedophile in the novel.Pecola goes to him 
with the hope of fulfilling her life’s wish of having the bluest eyes. He states that her 
wish can be fulfilled only if she feeds meat to a particular dog at his place. He predicts 
that if the dog stops moving after eating the meat, her desire will come true. Mr. 
Soaphead’s hidden intention is to kill the dog but he could not do so being a priest. Thus 
he fulfills his motive through a black girl, Pecola, by adding poison in the meat for the 
dog. This reflects that a priest and an advisor who is expected to be the role model, makes 
use of the poor black girl, Pecola, to fulfill his own vicious desire. Toni Morrison 
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deliberately named him Soaphead Church to convey that his temperament is opposite to 
what his name suggests.  
The extreme form of self-loathing has also caused glorification of whiteness as the beauty 
standard. The protagonist, Pecola, suffers immensely throughout the novel due to this 
cruel standard. Her own mother does not care for her; neither does her father nor her 
brother, Sammy. In the context of the novel, only Claudia is able to voice her opinion and 
is puzzled about why whiteness is viewed as a standard of beauty whereas Pecola has 
most certainly accepted it blindly. It is this very living reality that destroys and shatters 
Pecola and drives her towards insanity. While the black women in the text are twice 
oppressed-due to race and sex, Pecola Breedlove is thrice oppressed-the third aspect 
being childhood. What catches the readers’ attention is how Pecola perceives herself so 
negatively due to her racial identity. Due to her low self-esteem, she cannot stand up for 
herself and it is pitiable that her mother does not trust her about being raped by her own 
father, instead, she beats her up. The novel portrays a more realistic society, where the 
colour of your skin dictates your life as well as the behavior of the ones around you.  
Talking about the theme of outer beauty vs. inner beauty, ‘whiteness’ is associated with 
virtue, cleanliness, and values that are normative, unbiased, undifferentiated, legitimate, 
transcendent and timeless (Jimoh 2004) while being black is associated with immorality, 
dirtiness, and worthlessness.Superiority of whiteness is evident everywhere in the novel 
including the white baby doll given to Claudia, the idealization of the Shirley Temple, the 
general belief that light-skinned Maureen is cuter than the other black girls, the 
glorification of white beauty in the movies, and Pauline Breedlove’s preference for the 
little white girl she works for over her daughter Pecola. Black women, who hate their 
own bodies, take this anger out on their children.  
The title of the novel stands for Pecola’s wish, her desire, and her dream. It symbolically 
stands for the beauty and happiness that she relates to the white, middle-class, world. 
There is a pun on the word ‘eye’ (I) in the title. Instead of using the plural form ‘eyes’,the 
novelist has used the singular form of the noun to express Pecola’s sad isolation. The blue 
colour also stands for gloominess. At the end of the novel, her companions, Claudia and 
Frieda, stop talking to her and never venture anywhere near her, and the reason according 
to the novel is, “We tried to see her without looking at her, and never went near her. Not 
because she was absurd, or repulsive, or because we were frightened, but because we had 
failed her. Our flowers never grew. I was convinced that Frieda was right, that I had 
planted them too deeply. How could I have been so sloven? So we avoided Pecola 
Breedlove–forever.” Subsequently, Pecola’s brother, Sammy, left the town, her father, 
Cholly, died in the workhouse. Her mother, Mrs. Pauline Breedlove, continued with her 
household chores as a maid.  
Somebody’s failure is other’s success is evident in Pecola’s tragedy, and her weakness 
has made Claudia and Frieda empowered and strong which is evident from the 
concluding chapter of the novel where the narrator says: “We were so beautiful when we 
stood astride her ugliness. Her simplicity decorated us; her pain made us glow with 
health, and her awkwardness made us think we had a sense of humor. Her 
inarticulateness made us believe we were eloquent. Her poverty kept us generous.” Here 
Pecola’s weakness has made Claudia and Frieda strong.  
Various characters and circumstances contributed to her collapse in the novel, thereby 
portraying her as an utter failure as a human being. The novelist has tried ‘to hit the raw 
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nerve of racial self-contempt through the tragic heroine Pecola.’ (Morrison 1999). In the 
course of the novel, we are told that apart from being the victim of racism, Pecola is also 
a victim of gender-based violence of rape, and such victims were not inquired of at least 
in 1965 (Morrison 1999).  Pecola was raped by her own father, who actually should have 
been her protector, her guardian, as per the patriarchal values. Thus, hers is a horrible 
tragedy and a brutal climax as there was a remote possibility to talk about her rape case in 
the traditional cultural context in the social circle. It seems as if her insanity at the end of 
the novel is the liberating force.  
 
She finds relief in madness as she feels she has got the gift of blue eyes. Due to her 
mental instability, she is socially isolated and gets to escape the pain of social 
discrimination and oppression again. Her conversation with an imaginary friend is clear 
evidence of the pain that society can inflict on an individual. How a society is responsible 
for an individual’s mental ill health is evident in the novel. As a revolutionary 
empowered feminist, she is not capable of resisting others who exploit her as she is a 
small child from a black community and a girl who is thrice oppressed. 
 

The novelist has used various techniques such as a stream of consciousness, multi-
perspective narrators, flashback technique, and fragmentary style to present the tragedy 
of Pecola to enhance the understanding of the readers. Toni Morrison has used Stream-of-
Consciousness techniques to present the tragedy of Pecola to enhance the understanding 
of the readers which in turn become the characteristic feature of a modern fiction The 
Bluest Eye. It’s a mode of narration through which the author reproduces continuous flow 
of mental processes of a character as ‘interior monologue’ to describe the 
unbroken/continuous flow of perceptions, memories, thoughts, and feelings in the waking 
mind. It refers to the course of consciousness as it occurs in a character’s mind. As a 
literary psychologist, Toni Morrison has used this technique successfully in The Bluest 
Eye to present the internal conflict of Pecola, her mental trauma, her agony, as a result of 
her unpleasant experiences throughout the novel which finally result in her insanity at the 
end of the novel. 

Speaking about the writing style of the author, it is an enquiry into the reasons as to why 
beauty gets wasted in this country. Blackness as beauty is unimaginable due to the 
cultural engine which is designed to create only elite white cultural norms, which has the 
potential of suicide and Morrison does it with prose so precise, through her presentation 
that is charged with pain and suspense, that the novel becomes poetry. It is a democratic 
and a multifarious narrative with multiple perspectives. We come across a number of 
narrators in the novel such as Claudia, Pecola, etc. that have been used as a way of 
looking at a story from many angles without giving too much control to one voice. The 
Bluest Eye is not one story but a compilation of multiple, sometimes contradictory, 
interlocking stories. Characters tell stories to make sense of their lives, and these stories 
have tremendous power for both good and evil. Due to the multiplicity of voices, The 
Bluest Eye can be addressed as a Polyphonic Novel. Such novels intend to give a shock 
to the expectations of the readers thereby giving them aesthetic pleasure through 
contrasting voices. 
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Another significant feature of the novel is the fragmentary, non-linear/disjointed, 
narrative as the components of the narrative are jumbled together. The Flashback 
Technique and the Flash-forward Technique are important aspects of a Fragmentary 
Narrative which are handled by the author very skillfully in the novel. At the very 
beginning of the novel, we come to know the ending. In the opening fragment of the text, 
the narrator tells us about Pecola who is impregnated by her father. We are also told 
about the death of her baby and her father at the outset itself. The intention behind using 
this technique is to attract the readers’ attention.  In short, it can be referred to as an 
avant-garde novel and Toni Morrison as the experimental writer who has implemented 
the techniques of fragmentation, disjunction, stream-of-consciousness, democratic 
narrative, and lyrical style successfully. She has used several literary devices to make the 
novel fascinating for the readers.  

 
As the proponent of Black Feminism, Morrison has portrayed the plight of black women, 
marital discord, male chauvinism, the cultural concerns and the lack of feminist and 
racial consciousness in the American society through the character of Pecola. The 
concept of beauty decided by those who are powerful is reflected in Pecola’s dream of 
having blue eyes which is symbolic of security and comfort and is an antithesis of beauty 
in blackness. Black women’s internalization of white values, white ideals of beauty and 
dream to get white skin, and their imitation of white cultural norms are reflected in the 
novel. Valuation of the body is based on the color of the skin, like the scene where 
Pauline meets some black women is reported as “they were amused by her as she did not 
straighten her hair when she tried to make up her face as they did, it came off rather 
badly.” (116) 
Girls in this novel, Pecola, Claudia and Frieda, when introduced to William Elson and 
William Gray’s ‘Dick and Jane’ stories along with ‘Shirley Temple’, recognize in 
retrospect that accepting the need for change is reflected in Claudia’s words that “I had 
not yet arrived at the turning point in the developing of my psyche which would allow me 
to love her.” (19) Morrison shows Cholly’s vulnerability, “Most masculine act of 
aggression becomes feminized in my language, passive and I think more accurately 
repellent when I am deprived of the male glamour of shame, rape is (or once was) 
routinely given” (Afterword 215) violence is the daily routine meted out to black women.  
These words in the novel: “They hugged the memories of illnesses to their bosoms. They 
licked their lips and clucked their tongues in fond remembrance of pains they had 
endured—childbirth, rheumatism, croup, sprains, backaches, piles. All of the bruises they 
had collected from moving about the earth— harvesting, cleaning, hoisting, pitching, 
stooping, kneeling, picking—always with young ones underfoot” (137-138) shows the 
expectations placed on women in this society—they have to be strong—there’s no 
alternative for them. In the second chapter, Claudia’s narration of the unnatural rape by 
the father of his own daughter, and the absence of marigold in the fall of 1941 and the 
death of the baby and her words “it never occurred to either of us that earth itself might 
have been unyielding” depict the inhuman fate of black women in those days.   
Pecola’s mother is depicted as having internalized whiteness and having developed a 
desire for white cultural values. She feels more secure in Fisher’s house than in her own 
and discriminates against her own daughter while favouring the white child in Fisher’s 
house. She is also shown to be enchanted by the beauty, cleanliness, and order that is 
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there in Fisher’s house. Through Pauline, Morrison narrates the fate of black women that 
her own mother does not support her in difficult times, forgets her own community. 
Pauline’s character reveals that sometimes women are their worst enemies. 
It is a fact that Pauline as a mother in this novel is not prepared to accept that her 
daughter was raped by her own husband. It is depicted in the novel that Pauline becomes 
a party to her own daughter’s despair and ill mental health. The three prostitutes also 
portray the African women’s vulnerability and how they are reduced to puppets in the 
hands of powerful men, in a total violation of their human rights thereby portraying 
violence, discrimination, and degradation. 
Even though different seasons bring differences to the human life, Morrison clarifies that 
they make no difference and don’t really bestow hope to the living experiences of black 
women. As per the postmodernist feminist analysis of the novel, The Bluest Eye unearths 
that the life experiences and realities of the girls in the novel, Pecola, Claudia, Frieda, are 
diverse and are dependent on their family, mindset, economic situation, and the other 
related perspectives.  
 
In this novel, Morrison identifies, gender, caste, class, and community responsible for the 
ill-treatment of Pecola. A systemic analysis portrays that she herself, as well as the family 
and society, are responsible for her situation. Culture, race, sex, community, economic 
situation, education system all have to play an important role in her downfall. A stratified 
unequal society and broken family with powerful people dictate social interaction, rules, 
norms and values of beauty. The fact that even their own community could not integrate 
Pecola is evident when McTeer informed her children about Pecola’s stay with them for a 
week She told as “case” was coming outdoors- a community which relates Pecola to 
outdoors unable to integrate with her clan.  
While Cholly is taken in by an old aunt and surrounded by a nurturing community, 
Pecola does not have any contact with any healing ancestor. Morrison feels that it is the 
family and the society that allow Pecola to drift into madness. The fact that the father, 
whose role is to protect the daughter, took the role of a rapist in this novel reveals the 
imbalance of the social structure, values, norms, and behavior. Morrison also tries to 
unravel, through her writing, the beauty of the African-American folk tradition of 
storytelling and the richness of black culture. A Morrison novel reflects how black people 
are denied equality, even in a literary world, and treated worse than animals in their own 
society. The novel articulates the victim’s voice and fills the gap between the haves and 
the have-nots. 
In the novel, Mr. Henry gives money to Claudia and Frieda to buy ice-cream so that they 
will step outside the house and, in the meantime, he can invite prostitutes in the absence 
of Mr. and Mrs. MacTeer. Accordingly, when the girls leave the house, he invites China 
and Miss Marie Maginot Line and starts having a good time with them. Claudia and 
Frieda return quickly and hide in the bushes as they hear laughter from their house. When 
they sense Henry’s physical intimacy with the prostitutes and question him, he responds 
by saying that they are the members of his Bible class and warns them against disclosing 
this to their parents. The narrator also tells us of an incident of sexual assault of Frieda by 
Mr. Henry when she is alone at home.  

When Frieda reports to her parents the sexual harassment done to her by Henry, they get 
very angry and beat him up. When a neighbor hands over a gun to Mr. MacTeer, he 
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shoots at Henry but the latter manages to run away. The violent reaction of Frieda’s 
parents clearly reflects their love, care, and concern for their daughter which is in stark 
contrast to that of Pecola’s family. Through these incidents, Morrison presents the diverse 
experiences, the situation of women from a diverse socio-economic and cultural 
background in America.  

Though Claudia MacTeer, like Pecola is from a poor black family, she is Pecola’s foil. It 
is evident when the narrator tells us about Claudia’s violent reaction to white dolls. When 
Claudia receives the white dolls during Christmas, she resents and destroys them. This is 
because she realizes her inner worth. She is a strong black female who never gets 
fascinated by the popular beauty standards. On the other hand, Frieda, Claudia’s elder 
sister embraces the concept of whiteness as the beauty standard. In short, we may say that 
Claudia has high self-esteem which is generally seen missing in the other black 
characters in the novel.   

The name Breedlove means to produce love but it actually never happens in the 
Breedlove family. The Breedlove family is completely opposite to what its name suggests 
in the novel. Cholly was abandoned by his mother and was raised by his aunt Jimmy. 
However, after her death, there is nobody to supervise his actions and so he is depicted as 
a man who uses various women sexually and then either beats them up or exploits them. 
He is also depicted as somebody who has tried various jobs but quit them all. 
Cholly is caught by two white men while making love to a young girl, Darlene. The fact 
that they arrogantly ask him to continue the act in front of them depicts the racial and 
gender settings. Instead of getting angry with the white men, he gets furious with Darlene 
and when he feels that she is pregnant, he leaves her and runs away. Towards the end of 
the novel, his arrogant and chaotic behavior reaches its peak when he rapes his daughter 
twice in a drunken state. Through these incidents, Morrison clarifies how one’s family 
background is a vital indicator of any person’s individual behavior. It also influences the 
gender and racial barriers and related injustice towards black women and its impact on 
their individual psyche.   
Conclusion: 
A child, who is expected to be the responsibility of the family, society, and state has been 
crushed and destroyed only because the society gives a lot of importance to white 
complexion which is, actually, merely a colour. Like the story of a boiling frog in tepid 
water, a young girl is being slowly torn into pieces. The stratified society and the inability 
& unwillingness of people to react or beware of the threats, worsen the situation for girls 
and women in the society.  
If we break or destroy a seed, we do not get anything. But if we sow the same seed in the 
earth, we can get thousands of seeds. The novel is an attempt by Toni Morrison to get the 
world, on the whole, to sympathize and empathize with the pitiable plight of the African-
Americans post the Great Depression period. Repressed due to both their gender and 
colour, these black women truly have to bear the brunt of the society in the novel. 
Through this text, the author has made us rethink the concept of ‘beauty.’  
We may say that Pecola’s tragedy was caused by her broken, disturbed and chaotic 
family background. As Toni Morrison says in the Afterword to the novel, “The extremity 
of Pecola’s case stemmed largely from a crippled and a crippling family – unlike average 
black family and unlike the narrator’s.” Pecola had been subjected to racial 
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discrimination right from her childhood and predominantly by her own family. She 
believes that she is ugly as her mother also hated her for her dark complexion. Her 
mother showed more love and care to a white girl at a house where she worked as a maid. 
So in a way, her mother, Pauline, is indifferent and insensitive to her own daughter.  
Pecola falls prey to the undignified definition of beauty. It is as if the Greek philosopher 
Plato’s famous paraphrased statement “Beauty lies in the eyes of the beholder” was 
considered as a totally unknown concept at that time. This is because white complexion is 
considered to be the synonym of beauty even today.  Living in the 21st century, it is high 
time now that our society needs to widen its scope of seeing things and begin treating all 
the humans equally.  
Pecola’s madness at the end of the novel shows how an innocent child has been destroyed 
in a cruel manner. It shows the mental death of an innocent child due to the crisis as well 
as the wide gap between her expectation and the reality, which is more heartbreaking. In 
his work, “Looking Glass Self”, C. H. Cooley also mentions the society’s role in 
developing the individual self. The amount of loneliness and pain in her life at such a 
tender age causes her to lose the sense of reality and create the one where she is truly 
happy. For this very reason, she elicits the sympathy of the novels’ readers. We feel pity 
for the tragic and ghastly manner in which her innocence and existence are shattered by 
the events in her life. 
 
Young girls are always the target of violence and exploitation from the male oriented 
patriarchal society. The Bluest Eye portrays the fate of a girl from the poor class and a 
discriminated racial background. The story strengthens the argument for social, economic 
and gender equality in the world over and reaffirms the role of the family and educated 
parents in inculcating the values of equality, justice and the need for democratization of 
the family through education. The novel also questions the concept of beauty which is 
discriminating and dominating. Even though international human rights organizations try 
to unite the cultures of the world under the umbrella of human rights, caste, and class, 
racial and gender inequality are the realities in the 21st century.  
The story is quite relevant today where due to caste, class, gender, the economic and 
religious background, many innocent girls across the globe are falling prey to the 
multiple forms of violence and are being denied their basic human rights. The brutal rape 
and death of AsifaBano, an eight-year-old girl, inside a temple in Kashmir justify the 
relevance of The Bluest Eye.  Violence against girls, trafficking, refugee crisis and forced 
prostitution of young girls are all the effects of the uneven economic development of the 
world. Women and girls are the worst hit either in terms of economy or culture when any 
structural readjustment of the society takes place. 
Merely a free market cannot usher in VasudhaivaKutumbakam, one world through 
globalization, unless it is accompanied by a free society. 
Maya Angelou, in her poem Still I Rise, asks the African-Americans to rise like a 
phoenix from the ashes where she speaks for herself as well as for the black community. 
Thus we may sum up the discussion by quoting from Maya Angelou’s poem Still I Rise: 

“You may shoot me with your words, 
  You may cut me with your eyes, 
  You may kill me with your hatefulness, 
 But still, like air, I’ll rise.” 
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